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December 20, 2007
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed for King County Council consideration is an ordinance approving the Northeast Sammamish Sewer and Water District (District) Sewer System Plan (Plan).  Approval of the Plan is required under K.C.C. 13.24.010, which requires approval of sewer system plans for water and sewer districts, or any other public or private entities, that provide sewer collection or treatment in unincorporated areas of King County, as a prerequisite to their operating in unincorporated King County, receiving county approval for annexations, or for receiving from the county right-of-way franchises and construction permits.  Only plans that are consistent with the King County Comprehensive Plan adopted in Title 20 of the King County Code, and corresponding development regulations, may be approved.  The plans are required to demonstrate the utility’s ability to provide service consistent with the requirements of all applicable statutes, codes, rules and regulations.

K.C.C. 13.24.010 requires submittal to King County of a new, fully updated plan every six years.  King County approved the District’s last Plan in October 2001.

This letter describes the content of the Plan generally, and the results of review by the Utilities Technical Review Committee (UTRC) of the Plan as called for by the King County Code.  I have also enclosed a separate matrix document with more detailed information on the county’s review of the sewer plan update for the District, based on King County Code provisions, and the applicable portions of the King County Comprehensive Plan.  The matrix describes the issues raised by the county in its review, and summarizes the District’s responses or the information provided in the Plan.

The Plan was reviewed by the UTRC in February 2006.  The UTRC recommended approval of the Plan, conditioned on the District’s successfully addressing a number of comments and concerns raised in the county’s review.  Those issues have been addressed by the District, which submitted revisions to the Plan.  The enclosed ordinance proposes approval of the Plan, as revised by the District.

The Northeast Sammamish Sewer and Water District System
The District was created in 1969 as the Sahalee Sewer District, and has expanded and changed its name as that part of King County has become developed.  The District currently provides sewer service in general within the incorporated area of the city of Sammamish.  It has separate agreements with the city of Redmond and the Sammamish Plateau Water and Sewer District for the provision of sewer service, and the conveyance of wastewater to the metropolitan King County system.  The District also has agreements to provide service outside the Urban Growth Area (UGA) to four schools, which will ultimately be provided service by the city of Redmond.  The total area served is approximately 2400 acres, most of which is already serviced, with the remainder to be served as development infill.  The estimated population served within the District’s boundaries is 13,500 people, and 4,580 equivalent residential units (ERUs).  The projected population at buildout is 14,700, which the District expects to achieve between 2020 and 2030.
The District’s sewer service area includes the Evans Creek Valley, which is outside the UGA.  Current zoning restricts service to this area, consistent with the King County Comprehensive Plan.
The system currently has 15 collection basins, with 59 miles of sewer pipe and nine lift stations.  It has no treatment facilities—all wastewater is delivered to the regional system.  The system’s facilities are generally new—no pipeline is older than 35 years—and is in generally good condition.

System Analysis

As part of the development of the Plan, the District reviewed pipeline integrity, infiltration and inflow, pipeline capacity, lift stations, telemetry and control system, and wastewater quality analysis.  The recommendations that the District intends to pursue are:
· Implementation of a video inspection program for periodic inspection of the oldest areas of the system in order to anticipate and avoid problems.

· The calculated rates of infiltration and inflow at peak storm events (a maximum of 685 gallons per acre per day) are substantially below the King County maximum rate of 1100 gallons per acre per day, largely due to the District’s construction and testing standards, and sufficient capacity in the stormwater system.  The District will investigate areas prone to flooding and implement waterproofing of manhole covers.

· The system currently has adequate pipeline capacity for anticipated growth.  Several sections of the existing system are expected to be over capacity at full development, and the sections will have to be replaced with larger pipe, as identified in the District’s Capital Improvement Program (CIP).

· The District has recently replaced or retrofitted its lift stations in order to gain higher capacity and additional emergency storage.  The older pumps and motors have been replaced or are scheduled for replacement.

· The District recently replaced its telemetry system with a PC-based system with programmable telemetry units at each lift station, which allows central monitoring of the system from either the District’s office of from employee homes via the internet.

· The District had a significant corrosion and odor problem downstream of one of its lift stations, which has been remedied by chemical treatment and retrofitting of the manholes damaged by corrosion.

Financial Plan

The CIP through 2012 includes six improvements with a total cost of $947,000.  The improvements will be funded through operating reserve transfers and low interest rate loans, or through bond sales.

The District anticipates increasing its portion of the monthly sewer charge to its customers by three percent per year from the 2005 rate of $19.45/per month.

Water Conservation and Reclaimed Water

The District incorporated into its planning anticipated investments in water conservation by the water utilities within the District’s service area.
The District does not have any treatment facilities, and is required to deliver its wastewater flows to the regional wastewater system.  For that reason, it does not anticipate delivering reclaimed water to any potential customers.  It has identified the Sahalee golf course as a potential user of reclaimed water, should it become available for outdoor irrigation.

Agency Comments

The draft Plan was submitted to the Washington State Department of Ecology and to other local governments for comments, which have been incorporated into the final Plan.

State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA)
The Utility’s Board of Directors conducted a public hearing on a proposed Determination of Nonsignificance (DNS) for the Plan under SEPA on September 6, 2007, and adopted the DNS.  
Enclosed is a complete checklist for compliance with King County Code requirements.

If you have any questions about this ordinance, please feel free to contact Steve Hirschey, Lead Staff for the Utilities Technical Review Committee, at 206-205-0817.
I recommend that the council approve this ordinance.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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